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Background 
The Veterans Administration West LA campus has long been a point of controversy 
and litigation. Recently, the Dept. of Veterans Affairs settled long-standing lawsuits 
and—with extensive input from neighborhood and veterans’ groups—released a draft 
master plan to create a new vision for the campus. From the plan’s FAQ: 

The Master Plan recognizes and takes into account VA’s unequivocal priority to 
operate the Campus as a vibrant, welcoming, and sustainable community, where all 
Veterans – including homeless, severely disabled, women, and elderly Veterans will 
feel comfortable accessing, living, interacting, recreating, and socializing with one 
another, their families, VA personnel, and visitors. 

VA’s intent is to revitalize the Campus into a vibrant community where all Veterans 
can receive healthcare, benefits, employment, and other supportive services, which 
they deserve and to which they are entitled. That vision includes efficient and 
dedicated functionality whereby Veterans visiting the campus will be able to 
experience a “gold standard” of care, support, convenience, and customer service, 
from VA’s health, benefits, and cemetery administrations. 

The Master Plan describes how the physical elements of the campus can be 
developed for housing, therapeutic, recreational, and healthcare, benefits, and 
memorial services for Veterans in the future. The plan also identifies opportunities to 
enhance open space, confirms the goal to renovate and protect the historic nature of 
the campus, targets infrastructure improvements needed for the campus, sets stage 
for VA to receive additional public comment and feedback on the draft Master Plan, 
and sets the stage for VA to conduct necessary environmental and historic 
preservation due diligence. 

NCs across the westside are currently considering offering support for the draft plan. 
It has currently been passed by WRAC’s Land Use committee. 

The executive summary is attached to this motion. The full plan can be viewed at 
http://www.losangeles.va.gov/MasterPlan/ 

Proposed Motion 
The South Robertson Neighborhoods Council supports the draft master plan fro the 
Department of Veterans Affairs West Los Angeles Campus. 

 

Motion to support the draft master plan 
for the Dept. of Veterans Affairs West 
LA Campus 
Agenda Item: GB021816-2 

Date: 18 February 2016 

Proposed By: Doug Fitzsimmons / Westside Regional Alliance of Councils 
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Background 
At the request of the SORO NC President for all committees to create a mission 
statement, the Green Team has revised its mission for 2016. 

Proposed Motion 
To approve the attached 2016 mission statement for the Green Team committee 

 

 

Motion to approve the 2016 Green 
Team committee mission statement 
Agenda Item: GB021816-3 

Date: 18 February 2016 

Proposed By: Green Team 

 



SOUTH ROBERTTSON NEIGHBORHOODS COUNCIL 

Green Team Committee Mission Statement 

2016 

I.  PURPOSE AND MISSION 

The purpose, mission and goals of the SOUTH ROBERTSON NEIGHBORHOODS COUNCIL as 
determined in the By-Laws are to: 

-Act on the City Charter Mandate to identify and address community concerns in sustaining the 
economic and social well being of the COUNCIL AREA. 

- To serve as an inclusive forum for public discussion of issues, needs, and concerns of the COUNCIL 
that will provide the BOARD with knowledge empowering it to make decisions that strengthen and 
maintain the purpose of the COUNCIL. 

-Encourage STAKEHOLDER participation in addressing community concerns. 

II.  ACTION AREAS 

The mission of the SORONC GREEN TEAM COMMITTEE is to support the above stated objectives 
of the COUNCIL through the following action areas: 

l.  COMMUNICATION WITH THE COMMUNITY: to learn the environmental concerns of the 
SORONC community, form relationships with other green organizations within the South Robertson 
Neighborhood and beyond, develop a newsletter as a forum for neighborhood concerns and for 
disseminating current information. 

2.  EDUCATION:  provide environmental education through field trips, debates, lectures, workshops, 
classes, and form close relationships with neighborhood schools to promote green campuses and 
environmental awareness. 

3.  ACTIVITIES  & ADVOCACY RELATING TO THE ENVIRONMENT: sponsor activities such as 
neighborhood clean-ups and beautification, water/energy/resource conservation related activities, 
encourage and promote organic and drought tolerant gardens, legislative advocacy on environmental 
issues, and push the boundaries for scientific research for environmental health. 

4.  GRANT WRITING 

5.  CHARITABLE ASSISTANCE 
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Full Proposal 
The Economic Development Committee has been in effect for several years. 
Currently they are enjoying great progress with the Robertson Blvd. corridor.  
However, the focus has not been able to be expanded to other business corridors at 
the present time.  I propose that the Board split this committee into three separate 
committees.  This would be done on a geographical basis. 

1. Robertson Blvd. Corridor Economic Development Committee which would be 
Co-Chaired by Marj Safinia and Beth Hirsch.  This would maintain continuity 
with this area. 

2. Pico Blvd. Corridor Economic Development Committee which would be Co-
Chaired by Michoel Bloom and Jon Liberman. 

3. West La Cienega Blvd. Corridor Economic Development Committee which 
would be Co-chaired by Mike Lynn and Terrance Gomes. 

The net effect of this would allow these three diverse areas of Soro to work towards 
economic development without having to wait for one area to be completed prior to 
dealing with the needs of the other two areas.  All three committees have strong 
leadership.  Each proposed Co-Chair has been contacted and has indicated a 
willingness to serve in a leadership role.  The proposed leadership all have ties to the 
specific areas covered by the proposed committees. 

Proposed Motion 
Effective upon the passage of this motion the current Economic Development 
Committee would be split into three separate committees:   

1. Robertson Blvd. Corridor Economic Development Committee which would be 
Co-Chaired by Marj Safinia and Beth Hirsch.   

2. Pico Blvd. Corridor Economic Development Committee which would be Co-
chaired by Michoel Bloom and Jon Liberman. 

3. West La Cienega Blvd. Corridor Economic Development Committee which 
would be Co-chaired by Mike Lynn and Terrance Gomes. 

 

Motion to split the Economic 
Development Committee into three 
separate committees 
Agenda Item: GB021816-4 

Date: February 18, 2016 

Proposed By: Jon Liberman 
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Considerations  

Committee review: 
(highly recommended) 

Votes For: n/a Against: n/a 

Amount previously allocated in Committee's working budget: 
(applies to funding motions only) 

$ 

Arguments for: Arguments against: 

1. Allows focus on development of 
contiguous areas. 

2. Allows work on development to 
occur faster since each committee 
has a narrow focus. 

3. May bring additional Board 
Members onto these committees 
since one of these committees 
may align with an individual board 
members’ interests. 

1. Creates additional committees 
which may cause overlapping 
scheduling of meetings. 

 . 
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Background 
On Friday, January 22, Council Member Felipe Fuentes introduced a “motion calling 
for a 2016 ballot measure to reform and restructure the Los Angeles Department of 
Water and Power.” The motion was seconded by Herb Wesson and Mitch O’Farrell. 

Fuentes proposed creation of a fulltime, professional Board of Commissioners, the 
removal of requirements for City Council approval and oversight of certain Board 
actions, and the authority of the Board to retain its own legal counsel and 
budget/policy advisors. 

The proposal also called for the Department to form its own personnel department, 
free from its obligation to follow the City’s civil service rules. 

Fuentes also proposed capping the annual Transfer Fee at its pre-Prop 26 level. 

The motion called for the City Attorney, in consultation with the City Administrative 
Officer, to prepare a measure to be placed on the ballot in 2016. 

The Fuentes proposal is a rush to the ballot box without adequate time to review and 
analyze the measure and its implications. It is poor public policy as is the lack of 
Ratepayer participation in the process. Elections are schedule for June 7 
(Presidential Primary), November 8 (Presidential Election), and March 7, 2017 (City 
Primary). 

Proposed Motion 
I. The South Robertson Neighborhoods Council supports the DWP Oversight 

Committee’s call on the City Council to follow the recommendation in the 
charter mandated Industrial, Economic and Administrative Survey to form “a 
committee to examine governance reforms for the Department with the explicit 
task of reporting its findings and recommending a measure for the 2017 ballot.” 

II. The South Robertson Neighborhoods Council supports that the Governance 
Committee should be involved in drafting any memorandums and other 
information from the beginning and includes at least two members from the 
Neighborhood Councils who are familiar with the operations and finances of 
DWP. 

III. The South Robertson Neighborhoods Council supports that the DWP Oversight 
Committee recommends that there be a robust and transparent discussion and 
debate before any measure is placed on the ballot for voter approval or 
rejection. 

LADWP Governance and Professional 
Board of Commissioners Formation  
Agenda Item: GB021816-5 

Date: February 18, 2016 

Proposed By: Terrence Gomes 
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Considerations  

Committee review: 
(highly recommended) 

Votes For: 0 Against:  

Amount previously allocated in Committee's working budget: 
(applies to funding motions only) 

$ 

Arguments for: Arguments against: 

First argument in favor. Use these points 
to help frame the debate. 

First argument against the motion. Try 
to be fair. 

Second argument in favor. This bottom 
part is created with a table in Word. It's 
easier to use if you display Gridlines 
(under the Table menu in Word). 

Another argument against. Add more 
rows to the table if you have more 
arguments pro or con. 
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Full Proposal 
Owners of homes close to where the proposed Cell Tower is to be located came to 
Land Use Committee on Feb. 2nd. to ask that the prior motion approved by the Board 
be reversed due to their belief that they had not been provided proper notification on 
a timely basis.  They advised that they had not been provided written notification of 
the matter being considered.  The LU&ED Committee advised these members that: 
1. The LU&ED Committee could not reverse a decision of the General Board. 

2. Since the Developer was not present to discuss his actions or respond to their 
concerns, the LU&ED Committee, the LU&ED Committee could not make any 
recommendation to the Board based on this Feb. 2nd. Presentation. 

3. What could be done was a referral to the Board that the matter be referred back to 
Land Use at the March 3rd meeting where both sides to the issue would be available 
to present their side so that Land Use could determine whether there was any basis 
for a Land Use recommendation to the Soro NC Board that the previous Board 
Decision be reconsidered. 

Proposed Motion 
The previous Board Decision to approve a cell tower, located at 2512 Robertson 
Blvd., be referred back to Land Use to determine if there is a factual basis to 
recommend reconsideration of the SORO Board action in recommending approval of 
the project. 

 

Considerations  

Committee review: 
(highly recommended) 

Votes For: 5 Against: 0  

Amount previously allocated in Committee's working budget: 
(applies to funding motions only) 

$-0- 

Arguments for: Arguments against: 

1. Several members of the 
community feel that the original 
approval was flawed due to the 
developer not providing them 
adequate and timely notice. 

1. The Soro LU and General 
Board meetings where this was 
originally considered were 
agendized and posted as per 
our standard practices. 

Motion to refer Verizon cell tower at 
3512 S. Robertson to the Land Use and 
Economic Development committee for 
further consideration 
Agenda Item: GB021816-8 

Date: February 18, 2016 

Proposed By: Jon Liberman 
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2. The issue may be moot due to 
the fact that the matter was 
heard by the City Planning 
Department,  
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Full Proposal 
Smart & Final currently has a store located at the mall located at 1835 La Cienega 
Blvd. (15,452 sq. feet) They wish to move to a larger location in the mall. The new 
location is at 1833 La Cienega Blvd. (25,584 sq. feet). This requires a new 
application for a Liquor License.  At their present store location there has not been 
any significant complaints as to the operation of the store.   

Residents of homes adjacent to the new location have some concerns about 
potential problems with the operation of the store relating to the change of location.  
They made a presentation to the Land Use Committee requesting some restraints on 
operation be considered as a condition of Soro NC’s approval of the new Application 
for a Liquor License.   

These restrictions were discussed with the Committee by both the residents and by a 
representative for Smart & Final.  Both sides agreed that the following restrictions 
would improve the operation of the store as far as mitigating the neighborhood 
concerns and that the restrictions would be acceptable to Smart & Final.  The 
restrictions are: 

1. Hours of operation for Smart & Final will be from 6:00 am – 12:00 am with 
the hours open to the public restricted to 8:00 am – 10:00 pm. 

2. Smart & Final will be restricted to use of the rear loading dock, overlooking 
Holt, to the hours of 7:00 am – 7:00 pm.  All truck traffic for this rear loading 
dock will be accessed by going from La Cienega Blvd. to 18th Street.  Truck 
traffic will not be allowed on 18th Street west of Holt.  
 
Smart & Final will maintain a sign with these posted hours near the entrance 
of the loading dock. Smart & Final will additionally post signs on the rear 
loading dock showing both the Store and Corporate contact phone numbers 
so that concerned persons will know where to register complaints.  These 
signs are to be visible from both 18th Street & Holt. 

3. If Smart & Final needs to have deliveries either prior to 7:00 am or after 7:00 
pm they may use the front “customer only” parking lot on La Cienega Blvd. 

4. Smart & Final will maintain a complaint log book at the store available for 
review by the public during operational hours. 

. 

Proposed Motion 
The SORO NC Board shall support the Smart & Final Master Land Use Application to 
the Los Angeles City Planning Department if the following conditions are met: 

1.Hours of operation for Smart & Final will be from 6:00 am – 12:00 am with the 
hours open to the public restricted to 8:00 am – 10:00 pm. 

Motion to support the approval of a 
liquor license change of location for 
Smart & Final to 1833 La Cienega Blvd. 
Agenda Item: GB021816-9 

Date: February 18, 2016 

Proposed By: Jon Liberman 
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2.Smart & Final will be restricted to use of the rear loading dock, overlooking 
Holt, to the hours of 7:00 am – 7:00 pm.   All truck traffic for this rear loading dock 
will be accessed by going from La Cienega Blvd. to 18th Street.  Truck traffic will 
not be allowed on 18th Street west of Holt.  
 
Smart & Final will maintain a sign with these posted hours near the entrance of 
the loading dock. Smart & Final will additionally post signs on the rear loading 
dock showing both the Store and Corporate contact phone numbers so that 
concerned persons will know where to register complaints.  These signs are to 
be visible from both 18th Street & Holt. 

3.If Smart & Final needs to have deliveries either prior to 7:00 am or after 7:00 
pm they may use the front “customer only” parking lot on La Cienega Blvd. 

4.Smart & Final will maintain a complaint log book at the store available for 
review by the public during operational hours. 

 

[The proposed letter will be drafted by the Chair of Land Use.] 

 

 

Considerations  

Committee review: 
(highly recommended) 

Votes For: 5 Against: 0 

Amount previously allocated in Committee's working budget: 
(applies to funding motions only) 

$ 

Arguments for: Arguments against: 

1. Concerns of neighbors are 
reasonable. 

2. All of the restrictions 
recommended by LU have been 
agreed to by Smart & Final and by 
the neighbors. 

None. 
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Full Proposal 
For nineteen years, the SoRo Community Festival has built bridges amongst our 
neighbors, local businesses and public service organizations and celebrated the 
cultural diversity of our community. The Festival is organized by the SoRo 
Community Foundation, Inc. 

The single-day Festival includes activities for kids, a wide range of food, a live music 
stage and lots of exciting artist and vendor booths.  
 
The Festival has been the Neighborhood Council's largest single outreach effort each 
year, attracting over 8,000 residents. It helps build pride in our community, and gives 
stakeholders a chance to talk with their NC board members and tell us about their 
priorities for the neighborhood. The Festival also provides unique opportunities for 
representatives of City departments and non-profit organizations to meet with 
residents and give them information about their services, and for local businesses to 
promote themselves to their community.  

This year, SORO NC’s election will be held at the Festival for the first time, promising 
to increase stakeholder awareness and voter turnout. 

 Proposed Motion 
I. On the condition that the Festival organizers pledge not to affix signs to 

telephone poles, SORO NC approves a $5000 Neighborhood Purposes Grant 
to the SoRo Community Foundation, Inc., for the purposes of putting on the 
2016 SoRo Festival.  

Considerations  

Committee review: 
(highly recommended) 

Votes For: 4 Against: 0 

Amount previously allocated in Committee's working budget: 
(applies to funding motions only) 

$5000 

Arguments for: Arguments against: 

This will increase voter turnout.    The festival should be self-sustaining. 

This is our largest outreach effort to the 
immediate community. 

The festival is structured to attract a 
small local audience at time when we 
need to raise the profile of our business 
community to a broader audience. 

Motion to approve a $5000 
Neighborhood Purposes Grant for the 
2016 SoRo Festival 
Agenda Item: GB021816-10 

Date: 18 February 2016 

Proposed By: Doug Fitzsimmons 
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Background 
Reynier Park is relatively small (approx. 15,000 sq ft), and located in an area 
completely bounded by residential homes (Olin St. to the north, Reynier Ave. to the 
east, Hargis St. to the south, and Shenandoah St. to the west). As such, it has the 
potential to be a positive asset to the immediate community. 

The reality, however, is quite different. The park lacks grills and any parking 
whatsoever, yet has become a preferred outdoor party venue. These parties are 
often overwhelmingly large—up to 200 people—and have featured all-day live bands, 
large open grills (one roasted a whole pig), bouncy houses, and in one case, a 
mechanical bull. Noise ordinances are routinely ignored, and party-goers have taken 
to parking in residential driveways. 

Responding to local concerns about these parties and lack of policing of park rules, 
the NC, first via the Quality of Life committee, then via the Parks committee, worked 
with the community to identify specific problems and possible solutions 

The following are high-priority changes to help mitigate some of the most pressing 
issues within the community. The NC looks forward to an on-going dialogue between 
the Department of Recreation and Parks and the community to fine-tune park 
amenities and programs to make the park more inclusive and integrated with the 
larger community. 

Proposed Motion 
The South Robertson Neighborhoods Council asks that the City’s Recreation and 
Parks Department immediately enact the following at Reynier Park: 

I. Clarify management responsibility for the park. The NC prefers that the park 
and its programs be managed in co-ordination with the Robertson Recreation 
Center.  

II. As the park is embedded within a residential neighborhood and has no sound 
buffering, set park hours to 6am to 9pm, with park lighting on from dusk to 
dawn for safety. (The area along Hargis St. needs additional lighting.) 

III. Require reservations and paid permits for events and parties, including a 
refundable clean-up deposit. 

IV. As the park has no dedicated parking, limit most events to a maximum of 25 
people and four hours, with no more than three concurrent events at any one 
time. Larger community events would be handled through a special event 
application process, and must incorporate additional requirements for safety, 
sanitation, and prior public notice. 

V. Provide regular staffing (funded through permits) to enforce permits and park 
rules. 

Motion to recommend policy 
improvements at Reynier Park 
Agenda Item: GB021816-11 

Date: 18 February 2016 

Proposed By: Parks Committee / Quality of Life Committee 
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VI. Install prominent signage with park guidelines, restrictions, permit process, and 
a complaint phone number. 

VII. Explicitly prohibit grilling, open fires, and large temporary structures (tents, 
bouncy houses, etc.) unless authorized via a special event permit. 

 

Considerations  

Committee review: 
(highly recommended) 

Votes For: 3 Against: 0 

Amount previously allocated in Committee's working budget: 
(applies to funding motions only) 

$ 

Arguments for: Arguments against: 

These are common-sense suggestions 
that will improve the quality of life for the 
residents most affected. The lack of 
parking alone should trigger these policy 
changes.  

There is clearly a pent-up demand for 
outdoor party venues. 

Permits for parties are required at many (if 
not most) City parks. 

Permit fees may be unaffordable for 
many families. 
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Background 
ALL Short-Term Rentals ("Airbnb" is the commonly known terminology) are illegal in 
Residential Zones in the City of Los Angeles.  L.A.M.C section 12.21(A) (1) (a).  A 
short-term rental is a rental that lasts fewer than 30 days. It is illegal to 
“AirBnB"(short-term rent) any portion of an apartment or house, regardless of 
whether you are a tenant or a landlord.  This would include areas like Silver Lake and 
Venice, which are mostly zoned low-density residential 

If you are operator in a residential zone, it is irrelevant whether you have a written 
agreement with the landlord permitting AirBnB.  The agreement is considered illegal 
and unenforceable and the landlord can still evict you if he so chooses, at any time.  
You can also be prosecuted regardless of landlord permission.  It is a misdemeanor 
punishable by up to 6 months imprisonment.  LAMC Section 11(m). 

If you are a rent-controlled tenant in a residential zone, Airbnb-ing your apartment is 
grounds for eviction, because rent-controlled tenants are not permitted to use their 
apartments for an “illegal purpose”   L.A.M.C 151.09(A) (4) 

Proposed Motion 
Whereas, it is now clear that  short term rentals are illegal in Los Angeles’ residential 
neighborhoods, and Whereas the City Attorney has consistently refused to prosecute 
short-term rental violations in the City of Los Angeles, for a variety of reasons, Now, 
therefore, be it resolved, that the South Robertson Neighborhoods Council urges City 
Attorney Mike Feuer to enforce the law as required by the Charter, and immediately 
prosecute short-term rental zoning violations in the City of Los Angeles. 

South Robertson Neighborhoods Council demands that if after 60 days of this notice, 
Mr. Feurer does not start enforcement, City Council take action to hire a private law 
firm to start enforcement procedures and reallocate the City Attorney’s budget to pay 
for those services. 

Considerations  

Committee review: 
(highly recommended) 

Votes For: 0 Against:  

Amount previously allocated in Committee's working budget: 
(applies to funding motions only) 

$ 

Arguments for: Arguments against: 

First argument in favor. Use these points 
to help frame the debate. 

First argument against the motion. Try 
to be fair. 

SORONC 60 Day Notice to City 
Attorney Feuer for enforcement of 
Short Term Rentals 
Agenda Item: GB021618-12 

Date: February 18, 2016 

Proposed By: Terrence Gomes 
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Background 
Council File: 13-1493 relative to Street Vending was heard in the Economic 
Development Committee on October 27, 2015 and is now pending in the Public 
Works and Gang Reduction Committee. The City of Los Angeles is asking for a more 
comprehensive legal framework to effectively address sidewalk vending. The matter 
is now pending in the Public Works and Gang Reduction Committee and will likely be 
heard in Committee in February, but a date is not confirmed. If Public Works 
Committee’s actions are different than Economic Development – a motion would 
have to be made in Council as to which report to adopt. The Public Works and Gang 
Reduction Committee has not set a date to hear the matter. 

Proposed Motion 

The South Robertson Neighborhoods Council supports the CF: 13-1493 with the 
following conditions: 

• That all communities MUST opt-in to have street vending participate in their area. 
Opt-in public meetings shall be held at the Neighborhood Council for the 
boundaries of their Neighborhood Council. Once it is determined that the 
Neighborhood Council area will opt-in, the Department of Street Services will 
determine the site locations and hold public meetings in the affected 
communities. 

• There shall be a maximum of two street vendors per block with no merchandise 
displayed on public sidewalks, driveways, poles, fences, curbs or any other 
public right-of-way. These vendors will be selected by a lottery for the designated 
locations in the opt-in Neighborhood Council locations. 

• All authorized vendors must file an application for a revocable placard, pay a 
predetermined cost recovery application fee, obtain a Food Handling 
Certification, BTRC, FTB Resale License, Los Angeles County Health permit, 
and comply with any and all required local, state, and federal regulations. The 
authorized vendor will be required to pay an annual predetermined cost recovery 
fee that includes an annual cart inspection and complaint review.  

If the City Council is unable to include these minimum conditions as part of the 
comprehensive legal framework, the South Robertson Neighborhoods Council 
will withdraw its support and demand that the City Council immediately instruct 
the Department of Street Services to implement an ACE citation program to 
enforce the current municipal law of the City of Los Angeles. 

SORONC support for a manageable 
Street Vending Ordinance 
Agenda Item: GB021816-13 

Date: February 18, 2016 

Proposed By: Terrence Gomes 
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Street vending on the City right-of-way and sidewalk is illegal. In the average year, there
are hundreds of tickets written to vendors, and several hundred arrests. Yet thousands of
vendors continue to operate in an underground marketplace, selling a wide variety of food
and merchandise on the sidewalks of Los Angeles.
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MOTION

Street vending largely falls within two categories, food street vending and merchandise
(non-food) street vending, each with their own complexities. Street vending is permitted in
various forms by most other large cities. New York, San Francisco, Houston, Portland and
Chicago are among the cities that have established a regulatory system for selling
merchandise and/or food on city sidewalks.

In Los Angeles, a more comprehensive legal framework is required to effectively address
sidewalk vending. An effective regulatory system has the potential to protect health and
increase public safety and economic activity. Such a policy should also consider the rights
and investments of brick-and-mortar businesses, including opportunities to expand and
promote their businesses through street vending and with the overall goal of enhancing
economic growth and the viability of neighborhoods.

I THEREFORE MOVE, that the CLA, along with Bureau of Street Services and in
consultation with other Departments as needed, the City Attorney and the County of Los
Angeles, be instructed to prepare and present a report within 90 days with
recommendations on possible regulation that could effectively permit and regulate food
street vending on City sidewalks and parkways. This report should include the following:
the history and status of the Special Sidewalk Vending District program administered by
the former Community Development Department; a review of pollclesln other jurisdictions;
recommendations to improve public safety; and ways to ensure street food vendors
provide safe and healthy food options.

I FURTHER MOVE, that the CLA, along with Economic and Workforce Development
Department, City Attorney and Bureau of Street Services, and in consultation with other
Departments as needed, be instructed to prepare and present a report within 90 days with
recommendations on possible regulation of merchandise and non-food street vending in
the City of Los Angeles. This report should include the following: information on the
number of citations that have been issued over the past year and where the citations were
issued; the current regulations on street vending and how the regulations are enforced;
potential legal constraints for regulating street vending; and a review of policies in other '.
ju risdictions.
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Background 
The Hami Garden was planted on the campus of Hamilton High School early in 2009 
by students, neighbors, and Soronc Board members and paid for with a City 
Beautification Grant and money from the Soronc.  Since that time, it has grown to 
become an important part of campus life for many students interested in the 
environment, weather, biology, botany, sustainability, food production, and social 
responsibility. 

The garden is open after school on Tuesdays, and Saturday mornings to both 
students and neighbors.  Produce grown in the garden is eaten by the students, 
neighbors and whatever is left over is taken to food banks.   

Over the years, the garden’s popularity has grown. Several student clubs have grown 
up around the use of the garden:  Nevians, a scholarship/community service club 
uses the garden as a way to do community service, the Environmental Club, uses it 
to study the interdependency of the plants, insects, animals, and the environment, 
and the Garden Club studies the challenges of raising crops with all its variables.  
This year we had a neighborhood Eagle Scout Troop do a service project in the 
garden.  The scouts built cages for our beds, to serve as barriers to wildlife and 
insects.  This has enabled us to reduce the use of insecticides  and repellents.  

We have studied everything from organic pesticides to the declining population of 
Monarch butterflies.  This research gives them a greater understanding of issues 
facing both farmer’s and the declining habitat of migratory butterflies. 

Each year, at the Soro Festival, the students raise around $300-$500 through sales 
of seeds, cuttings, worms, compost bins and materials.  The Master Gardener also 
teaches classes and donates proceeds to the garden. This grant will go augmenting 
equipment and tools to accommodate the growing number of students, and 
volunteers.   

The equipment we would like to purchase is as follows: 

       2     25 quart potting mix             $17.96 

1 Broom    7.98  

2 packs  plant labels  5.74 

2 Soft grip scissors  $5.96 

1 Gal fish fertilizer   14.77 

1 Can WD-40     2.99 

2 Insecticidal soap sprays  10.94 

2 Bypass pruners    35.00 

Motion to Spend Up to $250 for Hami 
Garden Equipment 
Agenda Item: GB021816-14 

Date: February 18th, 2016 

Proposed By: Paula Waxman 

 



 

South Robertson Neighborhoods Council   |  Hami Garden Motion 2016.doc Page 2 of 2 

3 Trowels              23.94 

2 Weeders   7.96 

3 Rolls garden twine  8.94 

1 4.5 cu. Ft. Cart   39.98 

__________________________________ 

TAX    16.48 

GRAND TOTAL   199.60 

Proposed Motion 
To spend up to $250 to purchase equipment and tools for the Hami Garden to 
accommodate the growing number of students.  

 

Considerations  

Committee review: 
(highly recommended) 

Votes For:  Against:  

Amount previously allocated in Committee's working budget: 
(applies to funding motions only) 

$ 

Arguments for: Arguments against: 

The garden is educational for students 
and community. 

There may be other worthwhile 
environmental programs which could be 
funded but which have not yet  come to 
the attention of the Green Team. 

Altho the garden is supported by the work 
of the students and grants from Kellogg 
for soil amendments the garden depends 
on the support from SORONC for tools   
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Full Proposal 
The SORO NC website, soronc.org, remains one of our most vital communication 
channels with our community. As such, it forms the heart of our outreach efforts. 
Over the years, much work has gone into creating a highly usable website, with 
strong, recognizable brand value and deep information about our current work, as 
well as an archive of our past work. 

Effective websites continue to be developed and improved as technology and 
usability expand. Some of the key proposed upgrades include updating to the most 
recent version of Drupal (website content management system that holds the site 
together); conversion to a responsive, phone and tablet friendly layout; and other 
back-end improvements to make the site more hacker-proof, robust and efficient. 

We have severed our relationship with SASNET, who had previously provided project 
management. The work will be done by Nathan Burles, the original developer, and 
managed by SORO NC directly.  

Proposed Motion 
I. That SORO NC funds up to $4500 towards the costs of important website 

upgrades to soronc.org 

Considerations  

Committee review: 
(highly recommended) 

Votes For: 3 Against: 0 

Amount previously allocated in Committee's working budget: 
(applies to funding motions only) 

$3500 (site 
development) 
$1100 
(hosting) 

Arguments for: Arguments against: 

Soronc.org is the first stop for all 
information about the council 

Cost. And we haven’t yet recovered the 
$4000 owed by SASNET 

The site doesn’t display well on phones 
and tablets…which is how an large 
percentage of visitors now see the site. 

Our website is already very robust 
compared to other NC sites. 

Keeping our content management 
system up to date is critical for the site to 
keep functioning reliably. We’ve had 
recent problems posting, for example. 

Perhaps we should switch to another 
content management system like 
Wordpress that is easier to maintain. 

Motion to fund up to $4500 for updates 
to soronc.org 
Agenda Item: GB021816-15 

Date: 18 February 2016 

Proposed By: Doug Fitzsimmons 

 


